Naunton Parish Council

Clerk: Maxi Freeman, Charlwood, Kineton, nr Guiting Power, Cheltenham, GL54 5UG www.nauntonpc.org

MINUTES:

of the Annual Naunton Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 15th July 2024 at

PRESENT:

Parish Councillors: Charles Hanks, Keith Russell, David Pickup, Nicki Gibberson.

CDC Cllr Wilkins GCC Cllr MacKenzie-Charrington

APOLOGIES

Received in advance from Holly Barnes.

IN ATTENDANCE:

Maxi Freeman, Clerk

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC: Two

1. To receive Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda (Localism Act 2011) None.

2. To hear representations from the public regarding items on the agenda. None.

3. Approval of minutes of the previous meeting (May 2024) The meeting approved the minutes, and the Chairman signed them. Action: Clerk to post to website.

4. Matters Arising (Clerk's Report and Report from Chairman). The Chairman reported that the new bench had been installed and that it was much appreciated in the village. Councillors thanked Douglas Hanks, who cleared the space and helped to install the new bench. Councillors decided to fix a plaque on the bench in memory of long- term local resident Arthur Mitchell. Action: Clerk to price the plaque.

The Chairman reported that Councillor Holly Barnes had resigned due to other commitments and thanked her for her contributions during her time on the Council.

The Clerk drew Councillors' attention to the contents of the Clerk's Report which would be discussed at items 5 and 8.

The Chairman asked GCC Cllr MacKenzie-Charrington to speak. The Councillor announced that, in addition to the items in his report available on the Naunton PC website, GCC is investing £35m in new family support centres. The first two, in Cirencester and Stroud, will open in July and are intended as drop in centres for adults and children. A copy of Cllr MacKenzie-Charrington's report is available on the Naunton PC website in the 'Meetings' section. Action: Cllr MacKenzie-Charrington to provide a flyer for the noticeboard.

The Chairman then asked CDC CIIr Wilkins to speak. Due to the general election many CDC meetings had been cancelled. However, CDC would be running the free activities programme for children over the summer school holidays, with a very wide range of activities available to all children from age 4 to 16, regardless of free school meal eligibility. Activities can be booked via the Gloucestershire HAF website. A copy of Cllr Wilkins' report is available on the Naunton PC website in the 'Meetings' section

5. Planning applications

To comment:

24/01784/FUL Change of use of the first floor of existing equine welfare barn to provide grooms' accommodation. Ben Pauling Racing Naunton Downs Estate Naunton Cheltenham Gloucestershire

The Chairman read the draft comments in the Clerk's Report. The main points were:

stOne resident is permitted but the application requests permission to create 10 rooms in the Hay &Welfare barn. There is no explanation as to why the yard would need this accommodation or how many residents would be living there.



- * Failure to comply with NPPF and CDC Local Plan regulations in particular NPPF par 79 and CDC Local Plan policies H5 and possibly DS3.
- * Failure to carry out a Biodiversity Gain Assessment properly. This should be completed correctly.
- * Reliance on the use of the race yard to support the golf club in previous applications, but significant removal of golf facilities since permission granted means that the permissions were granted on the basis of false information and should be reviewed.
- * Consistent breaches of planning conditions which CDC is currently investigating, should be resolved before any further applications are considered.

Councillors resolved unanimously to object to the application. Cllr Len Wilkins suggested that the application could be presented to the Planning Committee due to the nature and extent of the objections. Action: Clerk to post objections to the CDC planning portal.

The Chairman noted that the planners for the Ben Pauling race yard had complained to the clerk about the behaviour of the council, although the exact nature of the complaint was unclear. The planners claim that the PC is 'persecuting' their client. The Clerk has asked for clarification.

<u>24/01948/TCONR</u> Stonegate, Naunton, GL54 3AF Significant maintenance to three mature trees. Councillors agreed not to object to this application.

6. Assets and Risk Assessment

| Recreation field (including dog waste) & benches | Nothing to report . |
|--|--|
| Play area (including dog waste) Flood Monitoring | Cllr Hanks to carry out small works to some play equipment Cllr Russell reported that foliage and trees have grown considerably due to the weather, making the annual October clearance a bigger job than usual. Professional help may be needed. Cllr Russell thanked Lawrence Houlden for all the work he had done to keep the river flowing. The riparian owners are responsible for keeping the river clear. Naunton PC has previously sent letters on several occasions but the owners had not responded or acted. Action: Clerk to send a further letter by recorded delivery to the current owners. Also to contact CDC re: any other action that could be taken, including how best to ensure that the new owners are aware of their duties. If the situation does not improve, Cllr Russell will arrange a |
| | specification of the required work and quotes from professional tree surgeons. |
| Village Hall | Nothing to report. |

7. FROG – Flood monitoring group and equipment

The Clerk informed the meeting that Jonathan Noble, who had been part of the FROG team since its inception, had retired from the group. Councillors noted that the equipment was not working well and that fewer residents were subscribing to the flood warning service. Cllr Russell noted that the Environmental Agency had a free flood-warning service which sends out alerts by text, phone or email. Residents can sign up via the gov.uk website. Risk is assessed by postcode, rather

www.nauntonpc.org

than by building. Councillors agreed to wait for villagers to request any future investment in new equipment and would consider at that point whether it was needed and affordable. Action: Clerk to research any grants that might contribute to the cost of new equipment.

- 8. Steps to the Boules Pitch A resident had noted that the steps to the boules pitch could be dangerous for some residents. Councillors agreed unanimously to buy a handrail for the right hand side of the steps and assigned a budget of £200. The Clerk's report contained some sample styles and prices. Councillors chose a plain rail with three uprights. Cllr Hanks offered to install the handrail. Action: Clerk to obtain quote for chosen handrail and research possible grant contributions. Cllr Gibberson to check with Village Hall Trustees whether the handrail was acceptable to them.
- 9. Audit. Councillors accepted the recommendations in the Auditor's report, including: * Review and update the Code of Conduct (current version dated 2019) No changes required to Code. Action: Clerk to update and post new version to the website.
 - * Declaration of Interest forms to be checked as no information re land ownership/rental in the village. Action: Clerk to send Councillors new Declaration of Interest Forms and notes.
 - * Precept demand to be a separate agenda item. It was item 14 (b). Action: Clerk to implement next year.
 - * Remove AOB from the agenda. Action: Clerk to remove from future agendas and replace with 'Items for the next meeting's agenda'.

10. Finances

- a) Councillors noted the current balances and the reconciliation, which the Chairman signed.
- b) Councillors approved the following payment:

| 877 | M Freeman | Clarks | | |
|-----|------------|---------------------------------|----------------|--------|
| | Willedinan | Clerk's salary June/July 2024 @ | LGA 1972 s.112 | 470.34 |
| | | £235.17 p m | (2) | 470.54 |

Due to issues with the electronic payment system, the PC had not been able to make the payments agreed at the previous meeting. Councillors signed and countersigned the following cheques approved at the May meeting:

| 879 | ROSPA | Annual playground inspection | LGA 1892 s.8 (1) | 122.40 |
|-----|---------------------|---|------------------------|--------|
| 882 | GPFA | Annual subscription to Glos Playing Fields Assoc | (i) LGA 1972 x. 143 | 50.00 |
| 883 | Lyster Contracts | Replace gate and gate post on Recreation field | LGA 1892 s.8 (1) | 256.10 |
| 880 | Community First. | Annual Insurance Premium | LGA 1972 s.111 | 434.94 |
| 878 | M Freeman | Clerk's salary April/May 2024 @ £235.17 p m | LGA 1972 s.112 (2) | 470.34 |

Councillors noted that annual payments had been received from the village associations.

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 18.35. The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 16th September at 7.00 p.m. in the village hall.

Chairman

Date 16th September 2024